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This measure will enable Services Australia to set up an Act of Grace payment process. This process is to ensure that veterans and their former partners don’t receive a child support debt because of the Douglas decision. 

The Douglas decision was a Federal Court decision (Commissioner of Taxation v Douglas). It determined that certain veteran invalidity benefits should be taxed differently. 

This resulted in more of these benefits becoming tax free and it also changed the taxable income of some veterans. Taxable income is used in child support assessments and changes can lead to a debt being raised for some veterans or their former partners.

This measure will enable the agency to seek Act of Grace payments for veterans or their former partners who receive a debt. The Act of Grace payment will offset any debts raised for past years. This will ensure veterans and their former partners are not left worse off because of the Douglas decision.

Services Australia has been allocated $5.7 million in 2022-23 and $14.4 million over 4 years to deliver the payments. 

You can read more about Act of Grace Payments on the Department of Finance’s website.

This measure is not subject to legislation passing.
Who does this measure affect?
This affects veterans and their former partners who, because of the Douglas decision, receive a debt for past years. 
When will this start and finish?
Act of Grace payments are expected to start in early 2023. Payments for most affected customers are expected to be completed by 30 June 2024.
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